Withnell Parish Council

Minutes of the Meeting held at St Joseph’s Club 
On 11th May 2023
PRESENT: Councillors; A Christopher, J Finlay, G France, Dr M France, S Grime, D Hardy, C Howard, L Lynch, P Molyneux, A Perry, S Perry and A Wright.
Also, in attendance Mr. B Golding.

	23.051 
	Apologies

Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Councillors, R Flood and K Jones.



	23.052 
	Membership

There were no changes to report.


	23.053 
	Minutes of the previous meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 6th April were approved and signed as a correct record.
Proposed S Perry
Seconded L Lynch
Carried unanimously


	23.054 
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

(23.42) Councillors asked if St Joseph’s Club had confirmed if the ‘warm hub’ was to resume later in the year, it was explained it was not thought so at this time, however there was a committee meeting shortly at which arrangements would be discussed. It would depend on Council support. Attendance had improved when the session was coupled with WI meetings.
The Parish Council had been thanked by the Minister at Hillside for the support given with their ‘warm hub’ sessions. They had been successful due to the engagement of people in organising activities.

Hillside had also been hosting  a computer literacy programme which had further increased numbers. It was explained that Lancashire Adult Learning would also offer support.

(22.42) Councillor Lynch was still to meet with the Lengthsmen regarding siting for benches along Railway Park/Nature Trail. Some suggestions for locations included near to the MUGA (Multi Use Games Area), the shale holes and near to the location of the recently planted Cherry trees were put forward.
Councillors were pleased with the trees. Councillor Hardy explained the challenge of watering them.
(22.43) Councillor Molyneaux enquired if there was any further news on the proposal by Primrose Holdings for land near to Withnell Fold. 

It was explained that Primrose Holdings were threatening legal action regarding a leaflet which had been circulated.

It was explained that the requirement for employment land in the Borough would be a factor in consideration of development. Around 26 Hectares of employment land had been lost to other uses, however there had been an increase in the employment land at the Botany development.

Councillor Christopher reported on the removal of soil from the land adjacent to Finnington Lane and the M65
Councillors asked what the timescale for replacing the 26 hectares of employment land was. It was explained the total amount of land was part of the Local Plan which ran until 2026. The Borough Council received annual reports on employment land so this would be reported later in the year.
(23.46) Councillor Christopher reported that Abbey Village Residents Association had thanked the Parish Council for the grant given. The turnout had been good despite the weather on the day.

(23.48) The Council noted the reply from the PROW (Public Rights of Way) Team regarding the footpath in Abbey Village.


	23.055 
	Borough Council Report

Councillor Dr M France explained there had been a request for the Flood Group to meet again. There had not been any suitable time available due to other commitments.

The cleaning of drains had improved the situation. Drains on Withnell Fold Old Road had been recently cleaned.
Councillor Christopher reported on issues with a culvert to the rear of houses on the east side of Abbey Village.

Councillor Dr M France was thanked for her report.



	23.056 
	LENGTHSMAN REPORT 2023 -Work undertaken in March
Litter Picking/Fly Tipping Removal

Litter Pick; Abbey Village, Railway Road, Railway Park 3 days

General repairs/Maintenance

Fence repairs Railway Park ½ day

Drainage
Withnell Fold, Dole Lane 1 day

Grass cutting/Strimming
Nil

Clearing leaves & weeds

Withnell Fold, Dole Lane, 1day

Tree/Shrub/Bulb planting
Tree planting Railway Park 4 days

Hedgerow Laying/planting- 
Conservation projects
Nil
Public Rights of Way Improvement
Nil

Walling

Nil
Liaise with Parish Council, Farmers/landowners/Countryside service
Nil

Other
Change of location of Spid x 4 & re-charging – ½ day

It was confirmed that the materials for repairing the car park wall at Withnell Fold had been purchased.
The Lengthsmen had been asked to plant roses adjacent to the bench at Fellstone Vale. Permission had been received from the Borough Council.



	23.057 
	Correspondence

Correspondence since the last meeting included;
Various Chorley Council papers

Trading Standards Consumer alerts

Civic Sunday invite 21st May

Bin in Abbey Village – it was reported the bin was now due to sited at the bus stop.

Chorley & District support for Ukraine.


	23.058 
	Grant Applications
There were no application for grants.


	23.059 
	Planning Applications since last meeting
Change of use to convert part of an existing hotel into a ground floor apartment
Oak Royal Golf and Country Club Hotel Bury Lane Withnell Chorley PR6 8SW
Ref. No: 23/00238/IN | Deposited: Wed 26 Apr 2023 | Decided: Thu 27 Apr 2023 | Status: Accept
Single storey rear, side, front porch and front bay extensions and internal structural alterations  7 Oakmere Avenue Withnell Chorley PR6 8AXRef. No: 23/00220/IN | Deposited: Wed 19 Apr 2023 | Decided: Thu 20 Apr 2023 | Status: Accept
Change of use of first floor from residential to cafe and part single storey, part first floor rear extension Abbey Village Sandwich Bar 26 Bolton Road Abbey Village Chorley PR6 8DDRef. No: 22/00906/PART | Deposited: Fri 16 Dec 2022 | Decided: Fri 31 Mar 2023 | Status: Withdrawn
Decisions

Change of use to convert part of an existing hotel into a ground floor apartment Oak Royal Golf and Country Club Hotel Bury Lane Withnell Chorley PR6 8SWRef. No: 23/00238/IN | Deposited: Wed 26 Apr 2023 | Decided: Thu 27 Apr 2023 | Status: Accept
Single storey rear, side, front porch and front bay extensions and internal structural alterations  7 Oakmere Avenue Withnell Chorley PR6 8AXRef. No: 23/00220/IN | Deposited: Wed 19 Apr 2023 | Decided: Thu 20 Apr 2023 | Status: Accept
Replace conservatory roof with Supalite tiled roof and new frames 40 Parke Road Brinscall Chorley PR6 8QBRef. No: 22/00265/IN | Deposited: Wed 30 Mar 2022 | Decided: Mon 03 Apr 2023 | Status: Accept
It was explained that the new Holdens shop in Abbey Village was now not to have a café. Holdens had very kindly provided ice cream at the Coronation party and Whalley’s had provided the meat.


	23.060 
	Councillors Issues 
Councillor Christopher explained that the back fence at Abbey Village Play Area was unsightly and asked if it was possible to improve the area. It was agreed to check that it was not a re-wilding project and if not, get it tidied.
Councillor Christopher also asked if a section of pavement on Dole Lane could be widened where it had become overgrown.

Councillor Lynch enquired if Knowles Farm was a listed building as development was taking place. It was confirmed that planning approval had been given for the development.

Councillor Grime reported on the difficulty experienced on Dole Lane caused by visitors to the area parking. It was explained that efforts to get a passing place had been made.
Councillor A Perry reported on vehicles blocking the pavement on Railway Road. There was a discussion on parking on pavements locally.

Councillor Wright reported that there was a litter pick scheduled on Railway Road on the 31st May which the ‘Friends of Great’ had organised. The Rangers would also be in attendance. It was explained that the hedge which had been planted had been around 80% successful. It was agreed to invite United Utilities to take part in the litter pick. It was explained that Bernie Hegarty at Chorley Borough was looking into the possibility of buying litter pickers.

Councillor Wright also reported that the sign from outside the Oak Tree had been removed. It was thought that this was because it was being sandblasted.

Councillor Hardy enquired if the ‘Friends of Railway Park’ were still active. It was confirmed they were. Councillor Hardy asked if they could be asked to assist with watering the newly planted trees. Councillor Finlay agreed to enquire.

Councillor Howard reported that the WI had recently undertaken a litter pick in Withnell Fold.

Councillor Finlay reported that United Utilities had recently changed the local management arrangements for the area.



	23.061 
	Accounts for Payment
See Appendix A
Proposed C Howard
Seconded J Finlay
Carried Unanimously



	23.062 
	Date and Time of next meeting

The next meeting would be held at 7.00pm on Thursday 8th June at St Joseph’s Club.
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